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AGENDA OF THE

FACULTY SENATE MEETING

                  

MARCH 8, 2017


FACULTY SENATE 
MEETING MINUTES SUMMARY
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 8, 2017
PRESENT:
Bleeke, Bracken, Broering-Jacobs, Cavender, Deering, Delgado, Dyer, Ekelman, Fodor, K. Gallagher, V. Gallagher, Genovese, M. Gibson, Gross, Hampton, Hansman, Hoffman for Regoeczi, Holland, Holtzblatt, D. Jackson, J. Jenkins, Jouan-Westlund for Engelking, Kalafatis, M. Kaufman, S. Kaufman, Krebs, Lazarus, Little, Margolius, C. C. May, Mead, Resnick, Robichaud, A. Smith, Sonstegard, Sridhar, Streletzky, Voight for Galletta, Weinstein, Wisneski, Xu, Zingale.  Berkman, Chesko, Khawam, Larson, Yarbrough, Zachariah, Zhu.
I.
Approval of the Agenda for the March 8, 2017 Meeting


Agenda approved with edit to cover Budget and Finance Committee to April 

II.
Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of October 5, 2016 and 

Meeting Minutes Summary of February 8, 2017


Minutes unanimously approved. 

III.
Report of the Faculty Senate President



  Nigamanth Sridhar   

· Ad hoc committee of duplicate programs has draft report.  Steering discussed.  UCC has the report.  The full report will be presented in April.

· Freshman students interacting with faculty as “mentors”.  Tried to look at low hanging fruit – ASC 101.  Currently a mix of staff and a few faculty.  Uneven policies as to who gets credit for teaching it.  Provost will bring up with Deans to encourage FT faculty to teach. We have 40 departments and 40 sections approx. 

· Bernie Marino and Nigamanth discussed opportunities for trustees to join classrooms.  Discussing Fall open house during a low stress week and work with Department chairs to find volunteers.

· Commencement – Dec. 2016 – stark – whole half of room empty.  One idea, do graduate vs. undergraduate.  But, will have record number of graduates.

· Textbook issue email from chair of IUC, Christine Roegner, also included information about a bill being proposed to do away with tenure.  Talk to your representatives.  No bill number yet.
IV.
University Curriculum Committee



               Jacqueline Jenkins
A. Internal 3+3 Agreement Law/CSU

· Question – general 3+3 e.g., any undergraduate major.  Limited scope because some majors wouldn’t meet the Gen Ed requirements.  

· Idea is that it is not always exactly 3 years.  Just that the last year will count.

· Unanimously approved.

B. Health Professions Education, M.Ed. 
· Change in exit requirements and change total credit hours from 4 to 3

· Unanimously approved.

C. For Information:

1. ECN 470 – Urban Economics

2. REL 497 – Capstone in Religious Studies

V.        Budget and Finance Committee




           Stephen Duffy
· Motion approved to move this to the April meeting. 

VI.
Duplicate Programs Report to ODHE

               Jeff Karem, Jianping Zhu
· Appreciate context of what is happening in Columbus.  Essentially a subpoena from Columbus.  Questions recurring are duplicates & competency based education.  Response of most universities was that it doesn’t work well…not competent plan.  Legislature then used Western Governors for an online program.  We need to be mindful or else they will do it by edict.  Hence, need to address.

· NE Ohio is blessed with a lot of options of Higher Ed.  

· See addendum for report with 6 to continue for various reasons.  Also 11 are those that can be suspended.  

· Our program prioritization helped since we recently moved toward consolidation.  

· Rationale for list 1 – over 40 – students voting with their feet.

· Provost will present to board and they will present to Columbus.  Will rationalize why it is good for Ohio to have.

· Need to be responsive to the state but also protect programs. 
Questions:

· Focused on degree, not program.  E.g., physics is required for part of a major.  What will physical therapy students do?

· State would argue that it is not about the department, but rather is there a need for the major.

· How have programs been handled in the past where there are low enrollment programs?

· We had successes by being ahead of the curve to save costs, we don’t want to force, but look for good matches.

· All the pre-meds and chemistry need physics, it is a huge population.  But understand pure physics majors are a different conversation.

· Jeff agrees. Don’t want physics to go away.  Need to make the case that it is a strong case to keep. 

· National average is 7 per year for graduates of programs. 

· Provost:  This is a general procedure for review. Similarly, economics has low graduations.  But we should look at how to grow degree recipients and retention.  Not jump into discussion about elimination.  It is far from that.  

· Geology is a good example.  We partnered, they grew and ours closed.  Fear is that there is then a red flag for recruiting students and faculty.

· Due diligence means we don’t predetermine suspension.  We need to then show how interconnected, how it is bridged to other things, etc. 

· Where did 40 come from?  E.g., psychology has numbers based on certain factors.  

· We cannot just add that criticism to Columbus, but we need to provide rationale. 

· Legislature might be open to what students have to say.  Involve students in this process.  

· Cannot talk about programs only without talking about the departments.  Can be discriminatory. For example, foreign language versus history.  If they had different tracks, the numbers would be small too…e.g., specialties of history. Would like to see data from Institutional Research.  Our numbers are different.  Also, compare programs nationwide.   Also, recently went through self-study for French program and ratings, when compared to other universities scores high.  But black studies is important, why is French not important from the standpoint of globalization?  

· This is our homework and we need to defend our programs and get ahead of them.

· Let’s pull together these programs and the ideas to rationalize.  What actions will strengthen the program? Need to show in Sept. what we have done.

· Data is here to support arguments.  E.g., double majors not counted.
· Marius – state doesn’t count double majors but we do.  If licensed / certified it should count toward the degree.  Need to explain why we have a program, importance, profile of faculty, how many teach in major versus service courses, how we in the metro area would be better perhaps than Kent.  

· For the state, we have to understand the long game.  The reason this is good to know is that we can report at the end of this process all the work we have done.  

· The state just wants a list of those we will look at.  Then we show how the numbers are wrong, not now.  We will be perceived as rejecting the process.

· A top faculty in physics, Jearl Walker, has written the most used textbook and his contract says that he must teach in a program with a major in physics.  

· We need to make the interdependency legible to them. 

· Don’t talk about the costs.  There are not labs or equipment and only have one adjunct.  

· Prefer to focus on their narrative first, since their numbers are so off.

· Costs were already in the state spreadsheet.

· Their numbers are wrong.  

· What happens after this??

· The request was to the chairman of the board of trustees.  They are the body that will respond.  This is a healthy discussion to provide to them to respond.  See memo for timeline.
· Provost can send own report on Sept. 30th and does not need to be approved by the board.  Once this step is finished – get faculty input and 
rationale, how will work with individual programs.  Provost envisions committee will be willing to serve.  Board does not meet in Dec. so need to have ready by 3 weeks before Nov. meeting (e.g., end of Oct.).  
· How likely that our recommendations will be followed?  How know if it is a fair process?  

· President:  Impossible to predict.  This document came to the board from the state.  It was clear in the instruction that the board is the group that needs to attest that this is an accurate representation.  Difficult to predict how the board will respond.  The State and the Governor’s Office is unusually involved and engaged.  It serves for us to be responsive to what we were instructed to do.  It is the beginning of a long march.  State heard from the Governor’s Office and the importance of the Board to be judicious.  The optic is that this is playing out across a broad landscape.  There is a new trustee being appointed and they are reporting on effectiveness and affordability.  

· Nigamanth:  We start the conversation with the fact that we already closed down 20 programs with program prioritization.  

VII.
Report of the President of the University


                  Ronald Berkman
· Faculty representatives Mark Holtzblatt and Nigamanth Sridhar and student representatives Paul All and Sierra Davidson will be at the meeting.  There is a different dynamic at play here.  Largely because someone in the governor’s office believes that the board has not been as aggressive in their fiduciary responsibility in programs.  Attempt to put University Boards on hot seat, he believes.  This is step one in an incredibly long march of consolidation of programs - this is a world we live in.  

· The threats in the budget are very real.  Don’t think that the textbook threat is the most significant.  May be a distraction from the fact that our SSI is being cut again. The 1% disproportionately awards to certain universities.  We are likely to see 1-1.5% and it represents a cut in SSI.  See nothing in need based financial aid.  We see nothing in a fig leaf of aid.  Even though Ohio per student in terms of need based financial aid is last in all of the Midwest in terms of commitment to need based financial aid.  We are regressive in Ohio and we see no relief,

· Also see 4 year degrees for Bachelorettes. Symptom of the race to the bottom. Outsourcing of competency based to Governors.  Only 12% graduation.  Designating them as an Ohio state university.  Those are bigger threats to the viability of the enterprise.  SGA is being active.  Textbooks help publishers and then we pay for it, which is essentially a subsidy for the publishers.  
· Discussions to find new sites for freshman housing and demolish Wolstein.  Do not have any traditional student freshman dorms.  We are told parents desire this.  Have a higher retention rate, connectivity, bonding, and then options to move up.  Then asked for an arena piece.  The bottom line is that when the state has sight lined a private firm to estimate the costs, the price for Wolstein was $30Million for deferred maintenance, including health and safety issues.  Economically not viable.  Too many competitors.  Housing would be built in conjunction with an event center to pay for the arena.  Will make a decision within the context of a 
very difficult budget.  First time built deferred maintenance into the budget was the Center for Innovation in Medical Professions building. 
VIII.
Report of the Provost and Chief Academic Officer

            Jianping Zhu
· Dean searches.  Finished on campus for business dean.  Looking at all feedback.  Law dean interview process is ongoing.  Still have on campus finalist interviews to finish.  Graduate dean off site start tomorrow.  After that narrows down to 3 - 5 finalists for campus interviews.  
· Textbooks.  Encourage you – it is not disconnected from you.  Everything you do contributes to the solution.  Need universities to partner with each other. Doesn’t seem unified to the state.  We are doing among programs.  What we can do is adopt textbooks and be open minded to open access text.  Quality maintenance.  There are materials, reliable.  

· Doing away with tenure.  But far from reality.  Proposal from governor is a mention of a new type of tenure, in his budget proposal.  New type – commercialization tenure track.  Recruited and turn ideas into marketable products.  
· President:  also bill to require full time faculty to teach undergrad class every semester.  

IX.
Report of the Student Government Association 


        Malek Khawam 
· Textbooks – open source – several locations.  Not stolen.  Fifteen students have donated books to library.  Continue to support those efforts.  
· Met with Ohio Representative Rick Perales, Chair of the Finance Subcommittee on Higher Education and Representative Nickie Antonio, to discuss amendments to HB 49 that would require the university to cover the full costs of textbook materials.  We want the State to see that students understand the implications of this bill and that we understand the ramifications from a budgeting perspective.   

· Town hall meeting on immigration ban.  Good turnout.  Show support for immigrants.

· Freshman retention – mentorship program.  Work with ASC 101 and have SGA there.  Will formalize a pilot program in Fall 2017.

· Survey re: sustainability.  Good response of 200.  We need to do more.  Overwhelming see it as important to do more.  Students in favor of a fee for implementing green initiatives, recycling, solar panels, etc. 

· Passing of Santosh Tankala on Monday.  Graduate student from India, Masters in CIS.  University is admirable in giving him a ceremony at the hospital.  Members of his family witnessed it live on Facebook. 

· President- engineering faculty allowed him to realize his degree that was just 5 credits short.

· President – under current proposal, the cost of textbooks would be worse for students.  They have to put up $300, and the cost across the state would be $11million out of our operating budget – fewer services, loss of instructional revenue, etc. 

X.
Open Question Time

· Have done things for lowering costs for students, using older version, putting in library.  Normally $365.  
· Our students live at the margin.  Everything we can do helps.  Very large number of students drop because of finances. 

· Rumor that parking is moved out of auxiliary?  

· False.  Origin is RFP that is looking at.  Parking is operated by the University out of the auxiliary.  

XI.
New Business

· Cheryl Bracken – CSU faculty gender pay gap.  CSU gap is the highest in Ohio.  See appendix. 
Adjourned at 4:40 PM.





Respectfully submitted,






Vickie Coleman Gallagher

